TOWN OF MAXTON     
             BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS MEETING

NORTH CAROLINA
            February 17, 2009

Town of Maxton

North Carolina

Board of Commissioners Meeting

Minutes

February 17, 2009
The Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners held its regular meeting on Tuesday, February 17, 2009 with the following members present:

Mayor Gladys M. Dean

Commissioner Vivian Morrison
Commissioner Ray Oxendine

Commissioner Sallie McLean

Commissioner James McClanathan
The following member(s) were absent:
Mayor Pro Tem Morton
Staff Present: Town Manager Tatum, Town Clerk Smith, Police Captain Deese and Town Attorney Nick Sorjka.
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the February 17, 2009 work session of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 7:00 p.m.

Invocation:  The invocation was given by Commissioner Vivian Morrison.
WORK SESSION

Town Manager Tatum presented the following items:

1.  Public Hearing – Capacity Building Grant Application

As you know, we have previously applied for the Capacity Building Grant through the North Carolina Department of Commerce, the Division of Community Assistance and were not approved.  Gayle Fernandez is interested in pursuing the Capacity Building Grant to allow her to develop capacity to pursue multifamily construction on behalf of the Town of Maxton.  

Town Manager Tatum commented that she is attempting to get this grant in early and wants to go ahead and submit as soon as possible. 
Commissioner McClanathan voiced his concerns about the type of housing that this would bring to Maxton. What kind of housing would be able to be constructed utilizing these grant funds? He said low income and senior citizen housing would not profit the town but in fact they take but don’t put in. They bring more expensive due to crime issues. He asked, “Don’t we already have senior housing with Golden Pond?” Commissioner McClanathan continued, “We need to do more to help the town to prosper.”
Town Manager Tatum replied that Senior Citizen housing does provide income by keeping people in Maxton. “We lose people all the time to Laurinburg because they have facilities for the senior population”, Town Manager Tatum explained. “If Maxton is to continue, we must provide a place for our seniors to transition to,” she continued. “Golden Pond is no longer senior housing,” she answered. 

Commissioner McLean asked what is the ratio of seniors?  
Town Manager Tatum answered that the two largest populations in Maxton were those under the age of 18 and over the age of 50. Each year our population decreases.
Mayor Dean asked should we ask for something specific with this grant. We need a melody of housing, we can’t be exclusive.

2. Robeson County Athletic Hall of Fame

Town Manager Tatum gave Commissioner Oxendine the floor. Commissioner Oxendine requested that this item be placed on the agenda again for consideration.  Commissioner Oxendine announced that he was donating $100 to the Robeson County Hall of Fame. Commissioner Oxendine asked that the Town give a $250 donation as well. He said that the Town should give because they will be featuring one of Maxton’s citizens in the Inaugural 
3.  Greta Anita Lint, LLC – Proposal to Establish Tourism through Campbell Soup Company
Town Manager Tatum presented the proposal for Greta Anita Lint, LLC has submitted a proposal for $2,400 per month plus expenses to establish tourism for Maxton through the Campbell Soup Company.  Town Manager Tatum asked that they Board simply review the information at that time. Commissioner Morrison asked what exactly would Ms. Lint provide for $19,000, the amount she had calculated for 8 months. Commissioner McClanathan asked if this was really something that Campbell Soup even wanted. Town Manager stated that she was only presenting the information for the Board to review.
4.  Maxton Chamber of Commerce – Gary Gallman, Chamber President

Mayor Dean expressed that she had concerns about requests for money that the Town has not receive a contract for yet. Gary Gallman presented his proposal to the Board. Commissioner asked what could be seen after two years for the $35,000. Mr. Gallman stated new businesses are one thing.
5.   Lumbee Tribe Request for Advertisement – Dance of the Spring Moon PowWow

Town Manager Tatum announced the The Lumbee Tribe is hosting its 6th annual Dance of the Spring Moon PowWow on May 1-3, 2009 at the Southeastern Agricultural Center in Lumberton, NC. They are requesting the Town of Maxton’s support via the sponsorship of an ad in the powwow booklet. The costs for the ads are as follows:

	Ad Size
	Black/White
	Color

	Full Page
	$750
	$1,000

	½ Page
	$500
	$750

	¼ Page
	$250
	$500

	Business Card
	$100
	$200

	Memorials/Graduates
	½ off any above
	½ off any above


6.  Ordinance for the Control of Backflow and Cross-Connections 

Town Manager Tatum stated that approximately three years ago, the North Carolina Department of Heath and Natural Resources notified the town that in order to comply with federal and state regulations, we needed to have the board approve an ordinance regulating Backflow and Cross-Connections.  Town Manager Tatum said that she had a planned meeting with some individuals from other towns that would be able to help the Town achieve the compliance goals. Commissioner Oxendine asked, “What do you mean by cross-connections”. Town Manager Tatum explained that there are Commercial businesses that have a backflow device, our plumber is supposed to check these. 25 businesses have been check and 7 so far have them.  

7.  Marlowe and Company, Government Affairs Consultants

Town Manager Tatum said that she had met with Marlowe and Company in Laurinburg on Tuesday, February 10, 2009. She explained that Marlowe and Company are Government Affairs Consultants who are interested in assisting Laurinburg and Maxton in the best approach for upgrading the airport’s runway and in securing the necessary funding. Town Manager Tatum stated that during the discussion, Laurinburg and Maxton just don’t have the time to lobby for these funds and need someone to do it for us. They have submitted a proposal for lobbying stimulus funds. Their proposal is located in your work session folder for your further review.  If acceptable, their services, in the amount of $24,000, will be split by Scotland County, City of Laurinburg, Maxton, and the Laurinburg-Maxton Airport.  Each entity will be required to pay $6,000.

Commissioner Morrison said that she is definitely in consort with this one because with the Gryphon Group coming. Commissioner Morrison stated that she is definitely in support of lobbying for stimulus funds for Maxton. Commissioner McLean said that she doesn’t see anything wrong with lobbying for the funds, either. Mayor Dean said that these are for shovel ready projects. Town Manager Tatum said that the stats don’t foresee that Maxton will get much of the BRAC business. 
8.  Budget Ordinance for Town of Maxton Clean Water Management Trust Fund Mini-Grant

Town Manager Tatum presented the Ordinance for the Town of Maxton Clean Water Management Trust Fund Mini-Grant.  The ordinance for the grant is located in the work session folder for your review in the amount of $30,000.

9.  Budget Amendment – Maxton Activity Bus

Town Manager Tatum explained that the purchase of the Maxton Activity Bus which was unanticipated when our FY 2008-2009 Budget was approved must be placed in our budget by board action.  The bus was purchased with donated funds and will be maintained by the 21st Century Community Learning Center during the term of the grant. Commissioner Oxendine asked, “Are the 21st Century Grant fund supposed to pay?” Town Manager Tatum stated that those funds could not be used for the Bus. They will pay for maintenance on the bus. 
Mayor adjourns the Work Session at 7:44 p.m.
Regular Meeting

Town of Maxton Board of Commissioner’s Meeting

January 29, 2009
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the February 17, 2009 regular meeting of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 7:45 p.m.

Invocation:  The invocation was given by Commissioner Vivian Morrison.
APPROVAL OF THE PROPOSED AGENDA – Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to approve the proposed agenda.  Commissioner Morrison motioned to approval of the proposed agenda.  Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous.

Introduction of New Staff – None
Old Business - None

New Business

1. Public Hearing – Capacity Building Grant Application –

Mayor Dean Opened Public Hearing at 7:48 p.m.
Town Manager Tatum commented that she is attempting to get this grant in early and wants to go ahead and submit as soon as possible. 
Capacity Building (CB) grants assist local non-profits in partnership with their local governments in developing appropriate and competitive projects using state CDBG funds of other grant categories.  Program Requirements: Non-profits must have a 501-C-3 designation to participate. Also, the non-profit must have been in operation for three or more years with a functioning board and organizational structure.  CB funds are targeted to new endeavors that will take the non-profit in a new direction. For example, a non-profit whose primary goal in the past has been economic development may want to expand its activities into housing. Another non-profit whose primary goal has been building single-family homes may want to diversify by adding the production of multi-unit housing. Appropriate capacity building activities may include the following:  (1) Developing and/or enhancing a non-profit's ability to plan and develop future projects through training and/or hiring of a project developer/manager to manage new activities, (2) Training to increase the capacity of current staff inexperienced in new activities, and  (3) Supplementing the salary of existing personnel to undertake eligible CDBG programs or projects.  The maximum grant award is $75,000 with no minimum amount.  In addition to the Board approving a resolution and conducting a public hearing, the applicant local government and the non-profit sub-recipient must meet with program development staff before submitting the application.  There is no local match required for this grant.  However, the unit of local government has to be willing to pursue a grant to construct a development that meets the category specified in the application.  We are thinking about attempting to bring a special needs housing complex to the town.  We have been looking at one that is presently being offered, the Demonstration Program for Elderly Housing for Intergenerational Families.  This type of complex would be reserved for low-income grandparent(s) or relative(s) head of households 62 or older raising a child or children who are not more than 18 years of age or not more than 19 years of age and also attend school.  The units would be subsidized with tenants contributing to the rent based on 30% of their adjusted monthly income going toward the rent. You are asked to approve the submission of an application to build the town’s capacity.  Keep in mind that this capacity can also be applied to market rate dwellings in the future.
Town Manager said that she had chosen Gail Fernandez as the person to assist the Town with this grant. 
One citizen expressed her support in this project. Especially since Lumberton is promoting itself as a good place to retire. Commissioner Morrison expressed that she likes the fact that it may not only presents an opportunity for senior housing but also for market place dwellings. Commissioner McLean expressed that the reason many of our young people leave Maxton is because we have nothing here. But if their parents are here then many young people will come back to be near their parents. There is a discussion on what happens to seniors as they get older and cannot afford to live in some homes as they get older. So Senior Housing is a good thing for them to transition into. Roger Sheats expressed his support in Maxton applying for this grant.

 Mayor Dean closed Public Hearing at 8:08 p.m.
1.  Public Hearing - Capacity Building Grant Application 

Recommendation: No action required.


2.  Robeson County Hall of Fame


Recommendation: As Determined by the Board

Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion concerning the donation of $250. Commissioner Oxendine motioned for the Town of Maxton to to table Greta Lint’s proposal.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous
Commissioner McClanathan expressed his concerns in allowing donations after the Board had decided not to make donations. Mayor Dean said that during the previous discussion the Board decided that there would be certain parameters. Commissioner Oxendine withdrew his motion and Commissioner McLean agreed to withdraw the motion

3.  Greta Anita Lint, LLC – Proposal to Establish Tourism through Campbell Soup Co


Recommendation:  Secure input from the NC STEP Committee and submit during the March meeting for action based on 
recommendations and Board preference.

Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to table this item.  Commissioner McLean motioned to table Greta Lint’s proposal.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous
4.  Maxton Chamber of Commerce – Gary Gallman, Chamber President


Recommendation: As Determined by the Board

Mr. Gallman told the Board of Commissioners that it would be mute for him to ask for a decision until the NC Step Grants had come in.

Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to table until NC Step Grant.  Commissioner Morrison motioned to table the item until NC Step.  Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous
5.   Lumbee Tribe Request for Donations – Dance of the Spring Moon PowWow


Recommendation: As Determined by the Board
No action taken on this item.
6.  Ordinance for the Control of Backflow and Cross-Connection 


Recommendation: Approve the ordinance.

Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to approve the Ordinance for the Control of Backflow and Cross Connection. Commissioner McLean motioned to approve the Control of Backflow and Cross Connection Ordinance. Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous
7.  Marlowe and Company, Government Affairs Consultants Proposal


Recommendation: Accept the Marlowe and Company proposal.

Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to accept the Marlowe and Company proposal.  Commissioner Oxendine motioned to accept the Marlowe and Company proposal. Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous
8.  Budget Ordinance for Town of Maxton Clean Water Management Trust Fund Mini-Grant


Recommendation: Approval of the ordinance.

Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to approve the Budget Ordinance for the Town of Maxton Clean Water Management Trust Fund Mini Grant.  Commissioner McLean motioned to approve the Budget Ordinance for the Town of Maxton Clean Water Management Trust Fund Mini Grant.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous
9.  Budget Amendment – Maxton Activity Bus


Recommendation:  Approve the amendment.

Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to approve the Budget Amendment for the Maxton Activity Bus.  Commissioner Oxendine motioned to approve the Budget Amendment for the Maxton Activity Bus. Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous
Reports

1.  Commissioner’s Reports
Commissioner Oxendine asked about the Town’s water situation and where we are with it. Town Manager Tatum told him that all the work is done and it is ready to test. He also asked about the McGirt property’s clean up after the fire and why it hadn’t been done. Town Manager Tatum told him that the worker’s hadn’t had time to do it yet. They are presently concentrating their energies on the pot holes in the Town and that is taking up quite a bit of time.  Commissioner Oxendine then asked about a work order for the library. Town Manager Tatum told him that there is already one in. Commissioner Oxendine then asked about the leaves near the building. Town Manager Tatum informed him that they had been clean up. Then there was a discussion about where or not those were the same leaves as the last time Commissioner Oxendine asked about them.

Commissioner Morrison asked about the Waste Management contract and was Maxton still going forward with it? Town Manager Tatum answered, “Yes and the start date is set for April 1st.” Then Commissioner Morrison asked about CDBG. Town Manager Tatum answered that the Bid were set up.

2.  Manager’s Report
A.   NC STEP – A meeting was held with Roger Sheats and Greta Lint to discuss procuring her services to forge a relationship with the Campbell Soup Company in an effort to boost tourism.  Ms. Lint’s proposal is included herein.  They have scheduled a meeting to discuss Ms. Lint’s proposal on February 16, 2009 at 7:00 pm. But that meeting was cancelled.
B.   URGENT REPAIR PROGRAM – The Towns of Maxton and Red Springs have been awarded a $75,000 grant from the North Carolina Housing Finance Agency to perform urgent repairs in the homes of low and very low income residents of Maxton and Red Springs.  Each town will be able to expend approximately $37,500.
C.   CDBG – The Town of Maxton has been awarded a $100,000 grant with no requirement for matching funds from the North Carolina Community Development Initiative.  With this success, we hope to secure other funds toward this worthy effort.  Two properties have been bid out for rehabilitation.  The bid opening is February 18, 2009. Town Manager Tatum added that they said that the Maxton application was the best in NC.
D.   DOWNTOWN ENHANCEMENT PROJECT – A meeting was held the last week in January to discuss the feasibility of having Progress Energy rather than town staff trench for the placement of underground lines.  The estimate cost for the town was $4,000.  Progress Energy can do the work for under $1,000 with more advanced equipment.  They have already begun to mark the areas for construction.
E.  CLEAN WATER MANAGEMENT TRUST FUND – The Mayor has signed the contract with Southeast Pipe Survey Inc.  The Notice to Proceed will be issued by Hobbs, Upchurch and Associates during the construction conference.

F.  TREE CITY DESIGNATION – After three years, the Town of Maxton has regained its Tree City Designation.  Maxton maintained this designation for 22 years until the financial reporting format was changed in 2006 and staff abandoned the application process.
Commissioner Oxendine asked about the big dead tree to be torn down and would the telephone company be taking care of that one. Town Manager Tatum explained about the trees that are set for removal and that have been removed. Town Manager Tatum stated that the Telephone Company might be able to help the town with it but sometimes if it is not in their way, they won’t.
3.  Police Report

Chief McDowell was absent. Captain Tammy presented in his place.  She thanked everyone who had participated in the Crime Stoppers lock up and said that the Town of Maxton collected nearly $500 which was the most collected by the collaboration of towns. Town Manager Tatum added that anyone who would like to donate to Crime Stoppers should because it is an excellent program. 
Announcements

Manager Tatum gave the following announcements.
1.  21st Century Community Learning Center will be having two parent and community meetings at the Maxton Family Resource Center. The Meetings are set for Monday, February 23 from 1 p.m. – 2 p.m. and Tuesday, February 24 7 p.m. – 8 p.m. Every one is asked to come out and support our 21st Century Program and our youth. Refreshments will be served. 
2.  The Town of Fairmont will host the Robeson County Municipal Association meeting that will be held on February 24 at the Fairmont Heritage Center on South Main Street at 7 p.m.

3. Lumber River Council of Government’s next Board meeting is set for March 19 at 7 p.m. at their office in Pembroke at the COMTECH Complex.

4.  The Town of Maxton Commissioner’s Retreat will be held on March 23, 24, & 25th at the Laurinburg-Maxton Airport from 6:00-9:00 pm.

5.  The Lumbee Tribe will sponsor its 6th annual Dance of the Spring Moon PowWow on May 1, 2, & 3, 2009.  The PowWow is an all day affair.

Public Forum began at 8:35pm

Gary Gallman explained why he and the Chamber had submitted the proposal. Town Manager Tatum said that there should be included in the proposal more activities supporting the local businesses that have been in Maxton for years.
Commissioner Morrison shared about 21st Century and some of the things that are going on with it and asked the community to come out and support the program. 

Roger Sheats expressed his support in working with the Chamber and the Town on the proposed ideas that the Mr. Gallman had expressed.

Sam McEachin expressed his opinion concerning the NC Step and keeping those who have been involved in this from the beginning in the loop.

The Mayor declared the public forum closed.

Closed Session 

Personnel/Industry 

Mayor Dean moved that the Board of Commissioners for the Town of Maxton go into Closed Session to discuss personnel, pursuant to NCGS Sections 160A – 168 and 143 – 318.11(a)(1) & (6).  Commissioner Oxendine motioned to go into closed session.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous
A personnel issue and an industry issue were discussed with Town Attorney, Nick Sorjka.
Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to come out of closed session. Commissioner McClanathan motioned to come out of closed session.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous
Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to go into open session. Commissioner Oxendine motioned to go into open session.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous.

Town Manager Tatum briefly discussed foreclosures and delinquent taxes. Mayor Dean asked about a list of foreclosures that came out a few years back. Town Manager Tatum answered that over the last year and half the Town has been aggressively been going after these taxes. Commissioner McClanathan asked about the fire inspections that are presently going on. Town Manager Tatum answered that the Town is trying to get in line with the regulations set by the state concerning fire inspections. The Town is obligated to have every commercial business inspected.
Adjournment

Mayor Dean asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting. Commissioner McClanthan made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.  The meeting adjourned at 9:30 pm.

____________________________

       

________________________________

Mayor Gladys Dean    


       

Town Clerk, Twanda R. Smith
